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This meeting was properly notified and posted as required by law. 


Call to Order/Welcome:

Chairman B. Vanderwende called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and welcomed everyone in attendance. 

Approval of Minutes:
J. Elliott motioned to approve the minutes from the August 11, 2009 Full Commission Meeting.

D. Baker seconded the motion which passed unanimously.

Discussion and Action Items:
Review and Act on FOIA Policy for CAFOs
B. Rohrer explained that the Commissioners had received a draft copy of a letter composed to Jon Capacasa of US EPA Region III (a copy of which is attached to the original minutes). The letter is a summary of the Commission’s legal position in dealing with the public availability of Nutrient Management Plans as part of the CAFO ruling. For the past year Nutrient Management Plans have been treated as public record, but EPA requested that some of the issues be clarified in a letter which formalizes the State’s position. The letter has been reviewed by DNREC (P. Hansen and K. Bunting-Howarth) and they have no objection with the position taken. B. Rohrer asked that Mary Cooke summarize the issue and position.  M. Cooke helped draft the document and provided a summary.  

Mary Cooke: “Essentially the letter summarizes the opinion I gave to the Commission in February of 2008 recognizing that in order to get EPA approval of the CAFO permitting program that the NPDES permit and application of permits are made publicly available; and that the Nutrient Management Plan is being considered part of the effluent limitations is how you wrap in the fact that they become publicly available. The letter does make clear that to the extent that a State agency may have Nutrient Management Plans in its possession for reasons other than the NPDES CAFO permitting process, then the provision in Nutrient Management Law which makes them exempt from public exposure would come into effect. So it draws that distinction. It is unknown whether agencies have Plans in their possession for reasons other than CAFO permitting, but it was important to make that fact clear that if they have Plans in their possession for some purpose other than the CAFO permitting process then the provisions of 3 Delaware Code 2247C would apply. 2247C says that Nutrient Management Plans are not public record for purposes of the State FOIA Law. But that is technically a different issue than whether or not they must be publicly available in order to get delegation from the EPA. This only provides coverage if the Plan is in the possession of a State agency for some other purpose. To the extent that State agencies have possession as part of the application for the permit then it’s clear that in order to get delegation they’re going to have to be made publicly available. I don’t see it as a FOIA issue when it comes to CAFO permitting.”

T. Keen asked why the Plan has to be in a State office.

B. Rohrer responded that it is required as part of the Notice of Intent because the Federal regulations require it. It was a clear conclusion in the Second Circuit Court of Appeal ruling that the Plan must be part of the permit and it needs to be publicly available. 

T. Keen asked if you have a Plan for 2008 and a Plan for 2009 comes in, does the Plan for 2008 still remain in the State office as part of the records?

B. Rohrer responded that that issue has not been dealt with yet. The Workgroup is working toward a system that would be a little easier than getting new Plans every year; perhaps a new report that just reflects the changes in the Plan. That is the goal so that they are not getting new Plans every year.

T. Keen stated that the only thing that you have to submit in the Plan is the fields that had manure applied that year.

B. Rohrer answered that is the focal part of the Nutrient Management Plan; where the manure that was generated from that farm was land applied.

T. Keen asked if those are the only fields that must be submitted to the Nutrient Management Program office along with the soil reports, maps, etc.

B. Rohrer responded that he is correct; for that particular year or time frame. If the Plan is for multiple years; in theory the Plan could contain 5 years of recommendations, and that is going to cover the majority of farmland where manure is going to be land applied.

T. Keen asked if he submits a Plan for a farm with land applied manure in 2008, and again in 2009; does the farm get the 2008 Plan returned to it.

B. Rohrer said he would have to ask the NPDES experts about what their records retention policies are, because most of the Relocation and Planning records are kept for up to 5 years.

P. Hansen (DNREC) added that it is at least 5 years. 

T. Keen responded that you will have 5 years of Plans if a guy is submitting an annual Plan.

B. Rohrer stated that Nutrient Management Plans are pretty complicated, which is why the Program prefers Animal Waste Management Plans because they really don’t change. They don’t need to be updated unless you are changing capacity size.

B. Vanderwende added that an Animal Waste Plan does have to remain at the State agency for 5 years.

M. Cooke offered that there are State record retention policies for various types of State records across the agencies. She does not know which policy would dictate how long the Plans would have to be retained, but there are policies.

B. Rohrer said that if they set a policy to destroy them after a year, they would have to check with DNREC, or maybe the Deputy Attorney General’s Office. But if it is an issue, it is an option that should be explored.

M. Cooke suggested checking with Archives as well.

T. Keen stressed that his biggest concern is the soil audits.

Speaking on behalf of the Workgroup, B. Rohrer has expressed that concern to EPA. It is part of confidential business information and is part of the review that EPA attorneys and M. Cooke are conducting.

M. Cooke added that there is still ongoing discussion, but at this point the discussion has been moved away from the positions outlined in the letter and to how it is going to be implemented.

D. Baker asked if it would be possible as a business practice to split the Plan into Part A organic application and Part B inorganic application. They would be separate entities and both parts would not be filed with the Commission.

T. Keen explained that when he does his recommendations, he has several numbered fields which are identified as receiving broiler manure. His request would be just to photocopy and send in information regarding those fields which receive manure. He added that most plan writers have the ability to distinguish and separate information regarding only those fields that receive manure. He submitted a 2,500 acre operation that had broiler manure and took him about a half hour to separate it. His concern is not to submit 2,500 acres worth of soil audits when only 800 acres are actually receiving manure application. Next year it may involve different acreage, making it difficult to piece together the Plan.

B. Vanderwende said if the records are on file, the fields all have numbers, and someone could piece together the Plan.

T. Keen added that he doesn’t think the majority of farmers in Delaware would have a problem with someone coming on their farm and looking at their Plan and leaving the Plan on the operation when they leave. He doesn’t see the need for the Plan being on file with the State.

B. Rohrer agreed, but added that the Federal Rule for CAFO permit coverage states that the Plan must be part of the permit and must be housed in a public area that public has access to. If ignored, it is most likely that EPA will not approve the Delaware CAFO Program. He added that the letter gets them one step closer to where they can approve the Program. EPA is very concerned with Nutrient Management Law in that it excludes the Plan from FOIA, and they are worried that the Program would continue to use that language even as it applies to CAFO permits. The intent of the letter was to reduce some of the EPA concern.

M. Cooke added that the legal answer to T. Keen’s question is that “the Clean Water Act as it relates to the CAFO permitting program preempts the State law.” She added that there is an analytical framework for determining when a Federal law preempts a State law.

K. Blessing stated that with what happened February 27, the farming community thought the program was being taken over by the Federal government, or there wouldn’t have been such a high number of CAFO applications submitted. He feels that the Commission did the best they could, but EPA stepped in and told them how it had to be. He doesn’t like it, but that is how he sees it.

T. Keen asked if EPA involvement is happening in all 50 states.

Secretary Kee: “To some degree. I don’t know about all 50 states. There are some states in the Mississippi River Drainage System from the livestock industry in the upper Midwest, going down the Mississippi and making a dead zone in the Gulf. We may be a year or 18 months ahead of where they’re going as far as this debate and this issue is now. There are states like Idaho and New Mexico…Georgia, I have no idea but there is at least one more region that is going to be drawn into this; probably with different subtleties and nuances but the same principles will be involved. Iowa, Illinois, the east Pacific.”

T. Keen said that he has talked to consultants in the Midwest that have written Comprehensive Nutrient Management Plans and they are just doing the ones that meet the numbers issue to be CAFOs.

Secretary Kee: “In 12, 18, or 24 months those in the Midwest will be dealing with these same issues. It’s politics, it’s Chesapeake Bay, it’s Washington, it’s all those things we know about. If we just ignore them, then we’re out of the ballgame. We are negotiating for some level of local influence and control.”

B. Rohrer added that the only states being treated equally with Region III are the Chesapeake Bay states. They are not all performing equally, but they are being treated fairly equally.

K. Bunting-Howarth added that when we had the inspections, her counterpart, Walt Baker of Utah had an even worse experience. When their region conducted inspections, they did not let the State know that were to occur. She pointed out that with regard to Federal law, every single state has the same deadline to meet the Federal regulation. She feels that EPA is working with Delaware first because their CAFO program is so far along and they want to learn from what the Commission has done.

D. Baker stated that he understands the concern but there has not been much public interest in seeing what is contained in the Plans. He added that unless there is some type of event or someone draws unwanted attention it is unlikely that anyone will spend much time going through organic results housed with the State.

T. Keen said that his concern is down the road, not today. He asked for clarification of what the letter is saying.

B. Rohrer explained that 2247 is the exemption in the Nutrient Management Law that exempts a Plan from a FOIA request, and that Delaware is willing to make the Plans in its possession as part of the permitting process available for public review. If Plans are being housed for any other reason, then 2247 and exemption from FOIA requests shall apply.

T. Keen stated that his biggest problem is that it involves every poultry operation in the State of Delaware, even if they don’t have the capacity to qualify, because of risk of discharge. If there is legal separation, a poultry production area can be separated from a grain production area and only a waste plan can be written.

D. Baker requested that the letter contain language that the Commission took action to approve the letter. With that change, he moved to approve the draft letter to be sent to EPA.

J. Elliott seconded the motion which passed by majority rule. T. Keen opposed the motion.

EPA & CAFO Program Report

B. Rohrer provided an update on EPA and CAFOs:

All 357 CAFO files were audited by EPA last week over a period of 3 days

· Two employees from SAIC (Science Applications International Corporation), a common contractor with EPA

· SAIC was involved in some of the inspections last year

· They scanned most of the Notices of Intent and reviewed a few Plans

· Their report will be provided to Region III EPA

· After consulting with P. Hansen to ensure that files met NPDES standards, Program Administrator was comfortable in the audit

· About half of the files are incomplete based on having a Nutrient Management Plan or Animal Waste Management Plan on file

· Out of 357 permits, the majority are poultry operations, there are 2 inactive (either sold their animals or are no longer in production), 50 are within the definition of large operations

Since the last meeting, there were 2 field events involving EPA officials:

· August 18 there was a successful meeting at the Webb farm (2 Assistant Administrators from Headquarters: Mr. Silva and Ms. Giles, one from Enforcement and the other from Water Protection)

· They gained a greater understanding of what the Commission is doing in Delaware

· They addressed some of the concerns in trying to blend the Federal and State programs

· September 3 there was a meeting coordinated by Secretary Kee which involved some of the Chesapeake Bay staff.  It was a great opportunity to sit down with Chuck Fox and show what is being done in Delaware

October 9 the Federal Advisory Workgroup is scheduled to meet with McGuigan, Zygmunt and their attorney (Region III)

· On the agenda: temporary field storage – they are gaining a better understanding and may have some recommendations

D. Baker wished to publicly thank Scott Webb for hosting the EPA meeting. He also wanted the record to show that Senator Carper and Representative Castle were in attendance and participated in the discussion.

B. Vanderwende added that EPA is very happy with the progress that Delaware has made even though there are still some issues. He heard that Pennsylvania only has 2,000 farms (out of 55,000) under a nutrient management plan.

Secretary Kee added that with regard to other regions of the country being treated equally, EPA has said that there will be two levels of stringency. There will be more stringency applied for those states that touch the Chesapeake Bay (3 out of the six within Region III – West Virginia, New York, and Delaware). This reflects where nutrient loading and drainage are within the system.

T. Keen added that in past years, you could across the algae blooms on the Potomac and that is not coming from the Delmarva Peninsula. He also asked an incomplete CAFO file meant that there is an NOI but no plan.

B. Rohrer responded that in the majority of cases that is correct. He added that this winter, staff will go through those files and make contact when a file is incomplete in effort to resolve it.

B. Vanderwende introduced Colin O’mara. Mr. Vanderwende has told Colin that the Commission and DNREC work very closely together and that agriculture is very important to the State of Delaware.

Mr. O’mara: “Actually, Mr. Vanderwende is one of the first people I met in Delaware, when the Governor had the crazy idea of bringing me into DE he invited me to meet Mr. Vanderwende to take me out for a ride I guess to test me out. I guess I did okay because I’m still sitting here. I’ve actually had a chance to meet several of you here around the table through the tours that Ed has given me across the State, and I think I have gained a deep appreciation for the kind of work that you all do to try to keep agriculture viable in the state. And I think that the partnership that has been between Ag and DNREC for years and obviously in the Nutrient Management Law that Mr. Vanderwende gave me when I first came to Delaware and I’ve read cover to cover and I think it kind of symbolizes that relationship. It’s a team from Robert to Kathy to Peder and David obviously. I’m trying to work on these issues to try to find a solution that meets both the needs of the industry and of course the environmental goals that we’re all kind of charged to protect our watershed. One of my first breakfasts in Delaware was with Senator Adams and it was when I was being vetted by the Senate. He didn’t want me to talk in his office, he wanted me to go down to Bridgeville to Jimmy’s and have breakfast with him and Dick Willey to talk about agriculture. I had met Ed Kee the first time the day before and he had pumped my head full of all kinds of good statistics, a billion dollar industry talking about broiler numbers and 300 chickens for every resident and I had read all my statistics and was ready to talk about nutrient management and about the innovations with phytase, and nutrient loading and things like that. And so we started talking, and Dick and I got along really well and we were talking about his plans, and he started telling me about the pelletizing plant and all the exciting things Perdue has done and all the great work they’re doing with the Commission. And Senator Adams kind of got quiet for a while, watching the two of us interact. Then we started ordering breakfast and of course I had to have my first experience with scrapple.  I had a chance to be on Mr. Webb’s farm the other day with the EPA folks and did a little tour last week as well. So, I’ve learned a lot. Agriculture is the biggest industry in New York and it’s also the biggest industry in California. Not many people know that. So, I think you’ll find in me someone that will make sure we’re meeting the water quality standards and fulfilling our responsibilities to protect the environment. But, I think you guys will see me as someone you can work with, and as I’ve said, a very strong work team in David and Robert and Kathy and Peder. So, I am here to listen, I am here to learn, and if there’s ever anything I can do, please let me know. I’ll be here as often as I can and there are no better hands than David’s. So, thank you.”

Chairman Vanderwende thanked him and expressed that the Commission is looking forward to working with him.

Administrator’s Report: 

B. Rohrer provided an update on Program staff prior to the Report explanation:

· There is a Joint Subcommittee meeting (Personnel and Budget) scheduled for next month to address some of the issues 

· The two vacancies have been dissolved from the State Personnel Office 

· This brings a lot of implementation challenges and Secretary Kee is committed to helping the Program

· Restructuring within the Department of Ag to provide help

B. Rohrer explained the Administrator’s Report, a copy of which is attached to the original minutes. 

He reminded the Commission about a swine operation that had been the source of a complaint, and that he is comfortable with the resolution reached with the farm. In order to have adequate storage of about four months, they have reduced their sow population or herd by half. It will take several months for all of the finishing hogs to be at half the capacity of where they are now which will allow them to have twice as much storage. So there will be one point this winter where they will need to land apply and they have already identified the fields and the certified consultants involved. Mr. Rohrer agreed to that as long as they continue to meet their progressive reduction in the size of their herd operation. Half of the sows have already been eliminated, so the reproduction has decreased. He is confident that it will work.

B. Rohrer outlined the rest of the Report.

D. Baker suggested that with regard to inactive or retracted permits a strategy should be developed to deal with them. It is pretty important to either figure out how to release them or purge the files or whatever is going to be done with them. He questioned whether a subcommittee should handle that because it is not on the agenda to discuss it. 

B. Rohrer responded that there have been a few discussions about it. With the 2 present inactive permits, it was fairly simple as they had either sold the animals or sold the farm. The question now becomes what do we do with their file, do we destroy it or do we have to keep it? But, there will be people that are actively farm operations that for whatever reason; strings attached or application setbacks, they may choose to dissolve their permit coverage. The policy that we have now is that we want to get something from them in writing requesting inactivation of the permit coverage and then we take a look at their operation to see if there are any obvious concerns that would put them at the top of the list for EPA to come down to look at or our obligation for them to have a permit if they need one.

D. Baker asked for clarification that the permit holder could initiate withdrawal of the NOI.

B. Rohrer responded that is correct. Anytime a person calls in and says that they wish to dissolve CAFO permit coverage, they are told to put it in writing and to explain why they wish to dissolve coverage. There hasn’t been need to go out onsite to verify that a permit is not necessary. The gut reaction is to make sure that there are not blatant problems on the farm that may put the Commission in a bad position if they don’t validate the reason. 

B. Vanderwende questioned that if a farm goes out of business and there is a new owner, does that new owner have to start from scratch and apply for a new NOI and proper permits?

B. Rohrer answered that there is a fairly easy transfer process for that permit coverage which has been identified in the State CAFO regulations under the section Transfer of Ownership. He added that he and Bob would put more thought into the protocol for dealing with that. He added that it could also be put on the agenda for a subcommittee meeting.

B. Rohrer added that he anticipates that it will be a big year for both relocation and planning.

B. Vanderwende called it a “double whammy,” and explained that in the past funds have been transferred from planning to relocation and that may not take place this year.

B. Rohrer stated that they were able to roll over approximately $150,000 for some projects that were already approved but for good reason, that money was not used for those projects and they were dissolved, allowing for the approval of new applications.

T. Keen asked that if there is no money for planning, does that mean that a guy does not have to submit a plan for that year? If you make everyone go to the Districts, you are forcing the guy out of the private sector into the public sector, and that’s discrimination so you can’t do that either.

B. Vanderwende responded that they will just have to see how it plays out.

Public Comments: 
Tom Ferguson of Perdue AgriRecycle said that sales are good and that the organic market is alive and very well. They recently supplied 2,000 tons to one tomato farm.

Sally Kepfer stated that the week of October 19 the NRCS, Maryland and Delaware cooperating with the Mid-Atlantic Crop Advisors to give a five-day conservation planning and CNMP training. When that is done, TSPs (Technical Service Providers) or any type of consultant can then in Maryland, Delaware Comprehensive Nutrient Management Plans. They are hoping that will ease the workload. At least 25 consultants are planning on taking the course. However, a plan writer will not be certified until they have written a comprehensive plan and it has been reviewed and deemed to be correct.

D. Baker asked if there is any type of prohibition in the FOIA law that would prevent the Commission from establishing their own protocol or procedure for someone making a request. In other words, if Ed wants to come in and look at a record, Bill Rohrer can require him to do a sterilization and disinfectant that will make his hair fall out (laughter).

M. Cooke: “It is my understanding that the Department of Ag has a FOIA policy. And, Nutrient Management has been following the Department of Agriculture’s FOIA policy. For the most part, in terms of access during business hours, those types of things, how much you are going to be charged for copies, all those types of things. The plans are with Nutrient Management, but Nutrient Management has adopted the Department’s FOIA policy.”

Next Meeting: The next scheduled meeting will be October 13, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. 

Adjournment:
Chairman Vanderwende adjourned the meeting at 8:05 p.m. 
Approved,

B. Vanderwende, Chairman

Delaware Nutrient Management Commission
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